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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:  
 
In anticipation of the relaxation of Government restrictions in June 2021 the Committee 
has requested a report on the approach being taken to reinstate the Together for Safer 
Communities Initiative which is delivered through a series of public meetings and 
community safety roadshows. 
 

The delivery of public meetings and community safety roadshows have been significantly 
impacted by the Covid-19 pandemic with community engagement events of this nature 

being suspended until such time as Government restrictions allow, and it is deemed safe 
for officers to resume delivery of such initiatives.  Following the Government publishing its 
roadmap to recovery, it seems sensible to prepare for delivery at the earliest given 

opportunity and seek the endorsement of the Committee to the approach being taken. 
 
The initial phase will allow for Members to indicate their intention to host a Together for 
Safer Communities meeting in their Ward, followed by the Safer Basildon Partnership 
working together to agree a programme of community safety roadshows and events in 

high profile venues and locations to take place in the summer months where possible. 
 
CORPORATE PLAN PROMISES: 
 

- A place where everyone prospers 

- A place to be proud of 

 
WARD(S): 
 
All Wards 
 
RECOMMENDATION:  
 
The Housing and Communities Committee approve the approach being taken to 
reinstate the Together for Safer Communities meetings post Covid-19 restrictions. 
_______________________________________________________________________ 
 



 
BACKGROUND 
 
In an endeavour to give members of the public the opportunity to discuss their community 
safety concerns, the Chairman of this Committee arranged a series of public meetings 
during 2017/18, under the banner of ‘Together for Safer Communities’.  Local residents 

were given crime prevention advice, whilst being encouraged to become active in their 
communities through joining Neighbourhood Watch and other such schemes.  
 
The former Communities Committee at its meeting on 27 February 2019 resolved for 
alternative public engagement opportunities to be explored that support the Safer Basildon 

agenda utilising the remaining Together for Safer Communities budget where appropriate. 
 
On 31 July 2019, the Housing and Communities Committee reinstated the ‘Together for 
Safer Communities’ meetings, recommencing in September 2019 until March 2020 when 

delivery was suspended in adherence to the Government restrictions in respect of the 

Covid-19 pandemic and, due to the ongoing restrictions, have not yet recommenced. 
 
At its meeting on 24 November 2020, the Committee supported the proposal of the 

Chairman of this Committee and resolved to donate the remaining Together for Safer 

Communities budget of £10,500 to local Foodbanks to support the response to the Covid-
19 pandemic. 
 
Following the Government’s announcement on 22 February 2021 outlining the roadmap to 
recovery, it seems reasonable to assess that if Stages 1, 2 and 3 of recovery are 

successful that Stage 4 will be implemented no earlier than 21 June, which will potentially 
see all legal limits on social contact removed.  In this event the likelihood of being able to 

deliver public engagement events and meetings will significantly increase and therefore 
allow for the Together for Safer Communities initiative to recommence. 
 

The Community Safety Manager at the Council will continue to monitor progression 
through stages 1, 2 and 3 with a view to preparing for community engagement events and 
meetings to recommence at the earliest opportunity.  In the meantime, Ward Councillors 
will be contacted to ascertain levels of interest in hosting a public meeting in their local 
area, and work will continue with partners to plan and prepare for community safety 

roadshow events in the foreseeable future. 
 
OPTIONS 
 
Option 1: Recommended 
Members support the preparations being made to enable the delivery of the Together for 
Safer Communities Roadshows and public meetings at the earliest opportunity following 
the implementation of Stage 4 of the Government’s roadmap to recovery, with all legal 
limits on social contact being removed. 
 
Option 2: 
Members may decide not to support the approach outlined above, in favour of waiting to 
see progression through Stages 1, 2 and 3 of the Government’s roadmap to recovery prior 
to making arrangements to recommence the Together for Safer Communities initiative. 
 
LEGISLATION/POLICY 
 
To summarise the relevant powers are contained within The Localism Act 2011. 



 
This sought to give effect to the Government's original ambitions to decentralise power 
away from Whitehall and back into the hands of local councils, communities and 
individuals to act on local priorities. 
 
In short, it gives Local Authorities the ‘General Power of Competence’ – in plain English 
the position is set out below: 
  
General power of competence  
 
The scope (and some limitations of the above) are set out in sections 1 to 6 of the 
Localism Act 2011 
 
The Act gives local authorities the legal capacity to do ‘anything that an individual can do 
that is not specifically prohibited’ by other legislation; (they will not, for example, be able to 
impose new taxes, as an individual has no power to tax) 
 
In essence, Parliament intended to give councils the freedom to be creative and 
entrepreneurial, acting directly in the interest of their communities and in their own 
financial interest.  
 

The Act does, however, give the Secretary of State the power to remove unnecessary 
restrictions and limitations where there is a good case to do so, subject to safeguards 
designed to protect vital services. 
 
Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 imposes a duty on the Council to do all 
that it reasonably can to prevent crime and disorder, including anti-social behaviour and 
other behaviour adversely affecting the local environment. 

 
GENERAL INFORMATION 
 
Corporate Plan Promises 
 
The vision for the Safer Basildon Partnership is to “work together to make Basildon a safer 
place”. 
 
The reinstatement of multi-agency Together for Safer Communities events and meetings 
will encourage residents of the Borough to become more involved in their local community 
and have a greater understanding of the crime prevention measures they can take to 
protect themselves and their property, supporting the corporate promise to be “A place 
where everyone prospers”. 
 
Financial Implications 
 
The Together for Safer Initiative has a £10,000 budget available for 2021/22 which will be 
utilised for the replenishment of crime prevention materials and the costs associated with 
the delivery of Together for Safer Communities events and meetings. 
 
Risk Management Implications 
 
The risk management implications associated with this report are minimal.  
Communication in regard to promoting public meetings and events will be in a timely 
manner so as not to raise public expectation. 



 
Diversity, Inclusion and Community Cohesion Implications 
 
An essential element in building a stronger, more confident community is to ensure that 
people get involved in decision-making processes at a local level. 
 

Together for Safer Communities meetings and Community Safety Roadshows are used to 
open up conversations with local residents about their community safety concerns, in 
particular to identify the most important issues to tackle in their local area. The findings are 
used to identify partnership priorities and inform future activity. 
 

Community safety concerns are discussed regularly through the Independent Advisory 
Group who will raise issues with the partnership where necessary. 
 
Other Relevant Considerations 
 
This approach links directly to the Safer Basildon Partnership priorities to reduce crime 
and disorder and tackle anti-social behaviour, of which Basildon Council is a responsible 
authority. 

 
The partnership will support the community to protect their property by offering crime 
prevention advice and materials to residents, whilst encouraging them to become involved 
in their local communities by joining existing schemes such as Neighbourhood Watch and 
Active Citizens. 

 
Delivery of the community safety agenda is not restricted to the agencies identified as 
responsible authorities, and as such the partnership works with other agencies, voluntary 

sector groups, housing providers and the local community to respond to the community 
safety needs of the Borough. 

 
Essex Police support the Together for Safer Communities Initiative, alongside 
Neighbourhood Watch, who attend all meetings. 
 
Background Papers 
 
None. 
 


